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Mr. Chairman,

Distinguished Permanent Representatives,

Distinguished Permanent Observers,

Distinguished Delegates,

Ladies and Gentlemen,

The political and economic developments in the Republic of Haiti have been part of many meetings of the Permanent Council over the past years. I am pleased today to submit to you, in my capacity of Chairman of the Haiti Task Force an interim report on the activities of this Task Force since it was established in October 2006.

Up to the end of 2006 – with the holding of the 36th Regular Session of the OAS General Assembly in June, in Santo Domingo, Dominican Republic, and the Presidential and Legislative elections in Haiti in February and March-April, respectively - the OAS had adopted at various levels 13 resolutions (Permanent Council: 7; OAS GA: 6) and issued many statements regarding the political developments in that country.

The focus and often the clear mandate of these resolutions were mostly on the political situation, sometimes crises situations or certain undesirable developments or actions. Sometimes the OAS discussions related to the electoral process specifically. In many instances, these expressions of concern and guidance assisted in easing the building up of tensions and facilitated a resolution. Always, they reaffirmed the importance of the OAS engagement with the Republic of Haiti.

The adoption of Resolution AG/RES.2215 “Strengthening Democracy and Socio-economic Development” in June 2006 in Santo Domingo was of a different nature. By taking account of the changed political environment in Haiti, the election of a new President in accordance with the Haitian Constitution and the appointment of an inclusive Government, it mandated OAS support in a broader area, beyond political and electoral assistance, to include socio-economic support.

Recognizing the need for continued political engagement at a high level in the OAS and the broader mandate contained in Resolution 2215, paragraphs 17-19, the Secretary General established on October 27, 2006, a Haiti Task Force (HTF) in the General Secretariat to coordinate efforts and design a realistic strategy and program of support regarding Haiti, as well as to review OAS programs and operations in Haiti with a view to rationalizing the structure and aligning programs, personnel and resources.

The HTF is comprised of members from all the substantive and administrative areas of the Secretariat, including the Office of the Secretary General, the Office of the Assistant Secretary General, the Secretariat for Political Affairs, the Executive Secretariat for Integral Development, the Secretariat for Administration and Finance, the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security, the Department of Legal Services. The Inter-American Commission on Human Rights and the Pan American Development Foundation are also represented on the HTF, while the Justice Studies Center of the Americas (CEJA), based in Santiago, Chile, participates from a distance. This representative participation allows the HTF to engage in full consultations on all substantive matters and decisions.

Once established, the HTF recognized the need for broader consultation and coordination at two other levels.

Firstly, within the inter-American system: with the Inter-American Development Bank, the Pan American Development Foundation, the Pan American Health Organization and the Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture. Opportunities were also identified to work with Caribbean specialized institutions like the Caribbean Regional Negotiating Machinery (CRNM), the Caribbean Hotel Association (CHA) and the Caribbean Tourism Organization (CTO).

Secondly, in coordination with the international community: especially with the UN System organizations, like the Department for Political Affairs, the United Nations Development Programme etc.

The Task Force early on identified improved coordination within the Secretariat and between the OAS and other organizations in the inter-American system and the broader international community as an important priority. The Group of Friends of Haiti was reactivated after a dormant period of 3 years, to ensure that Haiti remains a priority for the international community and to support the delivery of OAS assistance to Haiti. The Group of Friends is an invaluable source of political and financial support for the activities of the OAS, both in Washington DC and Port-au-Prince.  Three meetings of the Group of Friends have occurred in the last 6 months, including a meeting on January 31, 2007, in which Ambassador Edmond Mulet, Special Representative of the UN Secretary General in Haiti and Head of the UN Stabilization Mission in Haiti (MINUSTAH), addressed the Group of Friends on the evolution of the situation in Haiti.

As part of the focus on improving coordination at the international level, the Secretary General and I have participated in various coordination meetings with donors, such as the Port-au-Prince Donors Meeting in July 2006, the Madrid Donors Meeting in November 2006, the Peru meeting on Haiti in February 2007, and the Technical Meeting on Aid Coordination and Budget Support, held at World Bank Headquarters on March 23, 2007, as well as meetings organized by the US State Department.

The HTF has concentrated its work in five areas:

1. Re-establishing high-level political engagement with Haiti, as well as intensifying communication with the international bilateral and multilateral donor community;

2. Improving the efficiency, transparency and accountability of existing OAS operations in Haiti;

3. Streamlining OAS activities and establishing a new organizational structure in Haiti, which would respond more effectively to the needs of the Haitian Government; this included an exercise in staff allocation by project;

4. Assistance in the holding of the local and municipal elections in December 2006;

5. The establishment of a Special Program on Haiti, which incorporates all ongoing and future projects and programs in Haiti.

One of the first major activities of the Task Force was to streamline the operations of the OAS representation in Haiti. I instructed my Chief of Staff, Sherry Tross, and the Director of Budgetary and Financial Services Adam Blackwell, to travel to Haiti to engage in an onsite diagnostic and assessment exercise and to explore suitable approaches to structure funding and personnel with various stakeholders. Based on that analysis and additional inputs from the Secretariat and stakeholder partners, it was decided that the four entities making up the OAS presence in Haiti – the OAS Country Office, the Special Mission, the Electoral Technical Assistance Program in Haiti (ETAPH), the Cap Haitien Office - would be brought under the operational and representational umbrella of the OAS Country Office. This decision was taken in order to:

i. decrease operating costs;

ii. align personnel levels with existing resources;

iii. enhance coordination at the project level;

iv. improve security arrangements for personnel; and

v. increase overall efficiency.

The Special Program activities will be carried out through the OAS Country Office in Haiti, which has a simple organizational structure that follows the structure which exists at HQ: three substantive units: political and democratic affairs, integral development and multidimensional security, supported by a finance and administration section.

As part of the repositioning of the Haiti program, the General Secretariat recruited a new director to move forward the redesigned operational structure and coordinated program focus. On April 15, 2007, Mr. Arthur Gray, a national of Trinidad and Tobago, assumed the position as the new Director of the OAS Office in Haiti. Mr. Gray has a rich and varied experience in regional and international affairs and has been entrusted with ensuring the effectiveness of our operations in Haiti. Following his appointment by the Secretary General, Mr. Gray was presented to the Task Force at a meeting on March 27, 2007, and to the Permanent Council the following day. We have every confidence in Mr. Gray’s ability to manage the implementation of our new strategy in Haiti.

On March 18-21, 2007, I led a Technical Mission to Haiti, to engage with government officials and other identified stakeholders with respect to planned and funded OAS program activities in the areas of Human Rights, Trade and Tourism, Civil Registry and Democratic Governance. The objectives of the mission were aimed at: 
i. Refining concrete objectives and deliverables;

ii. Identifying counterparts and agreeing on lines of communication and responsibilities;

iii. Establishing timelines for execution of projects;

iv. Aligning activities with resources in order to improve administration of projects.

The Special Program will embrace the following components activities:

· Democracy and Political Affairs:

· Continuation of high-level political engagement;

· Assistance to the Provisional Electoral Council in its transformation to a Permanent Electoral Council:  the OAS and the UN have already worked on the outline of a technical assistance plan for Haiti, which details the various tasks that should be completed in order to finalize the current electoral cycle and move towards the creation and consolidation of a permanent electoral institution in Haiti. Both have agreed to work together to review and update that document and to submit it to the Government of Haiti for feedback and approval. Feedback from the Provisional Electoral Council would also be important;

· Human rights program: training and assistance in updating of relevant legislation;

· Judicial reform: the Justice Studies Center of the Americas is proposing to hold a conference in Haiti with members of the legal and judicial communities from other parts of the hemisphere to enable Haiti to benefit from best practices developed in other countries and regions. CEJA documents will be translated into French to ensure that the Haitian legal community can benefit from the dialogue and exchange of knowledge facilitated by CEJA. CEJA will also explore with the Haitian authorities, especially the Ministry of Justice, the modalities of how to assist in the reduction of the pre-trial detention period.

· Integral Development:

· Trade

· Training program, following the successful technical mission in December 2006, focusing on updates of the trade negotiating agendas at global, regional and sub-regional levels;

· Haiti Trade and Investment Forum: The proposed Trade and Investment Forum seeks to respond to the stated socio-economic needs of the Haitian government and people.  President Préval has repeatedly indicated his focus on promoting an agenda that emphasizes socio-economic development, based on job creation, business development, economic growth and poverty reduction. The Trade and Investment Forum is being planned by the OAS in collaboration with the Government of Haiti and the Inter-American Development Bank, and is scheduled to be held in Haiti in September or October 2007. In this effort, we are also mobilizing the support of diaspora organizations, chambers of commerce and other institutions in the hemisphere;

· Civil registry and ID card project: agreement on a “letter of understanding” on the implementation of the Civil Registry project as well as an aide-mémoire/plan of action outlining the work that needs to be done;

· Tourism, in collaboration with the Haitian Ministry of Tourism, CTO and CHA: the OAS Tourism Public Attitudes and Awareness program was presented and was very well received as the first step for Haiti's re-entry into the tourism marketplace; plans for follow-up on training capacity building with the private and public sector were established; plans for Haiti's attendance at the Caribbean Marketplace tourism trade show (scheduled to be held in The Bahamas) were established. Note - CHA has offered a free booth, free registration and AA airlines, free tickets for private sector attendance; the local private sector and other ministries of government, the CTO, CHA and the OAS all pledged various levels of support for the efforts of the Ministry of Tourism; plans for the development of the craft sector, the agricultural, and education sector and the linkages with tourism were presented and discussed.

In the area of multidimensional security a technical mission has been proposed to make an assessment of the areas in which the OAS can provide assistance.

It is important to underscore that the Special Program on Haiti has been established on the basis of the priorities identified by the Haitian Government, and in keeping with the specific expertise of the OAS General Secretariat, complementary to what other institutions do and on the basis of the availability of funds.

I thank the Governments of the United States, Canada, France, and Spain for the financial support provided so far and we look forward to the expansion of this resource base as the project further develops and new areas of collaboration are identified.

While the HTF in its current form can be dismantled once it has fulfilled its mandate, I believe that the high-level political attention, strategic policy guidance and engagement with the international community should continue, for which possibly a “strategic policy” mechanism can be established.

On a more personal note, I have been privileged to have been engaged with Haiti, its political actors and its people for more then 7 years, culminating in more then 40 visits to the country, first as CARICOM’s focal point for Haiti in my capacity as Assistant Secretary General for Foreign and Community Relations, followed by my engagement as Adviser to former Secretary General Cesar Gaviria, and now in my current position.

What I have been able to observe is a great deal of creativity, pride and resolve in that country. And these assets can be used positively and productively to put Haiti on the path of sustained political stability and economic growth. This is not an easy task, but there is no better moment in the recent history of the Republic than now to create this environment.

And I say this not out of hope and political need, but for the simple fact that we observe a different political climate in Haiti today than a year ago. It is a climate characterized by unity, commitment and vision. Haiti President, H.E. René García Préval, has been able to avoid post-electoral political fragmentation by opting for inclusiveness. The new administration has gained the respect of the international community through active engagement and communication of its priorities and vision. The Cabinet led by an experienced administrator, Prime Minister Jacques Edouard Alexis, is composed of Ministers who are dedicated, professional and able. It is this political environment that is needed to start the social and economic reconstruction of the Republic of Haiti. The international community can only support this process by accompanying the Government in its efforts, which in itself, in the absence of adequate institutional and personnel capacity is not an easy task.

This brings me to some perspectives on the future of Haiti:

1. It is, in my view, of critical importance to maintain the demonstrated solidity of the administration, by continuing the policy of inclusiveness. The international community should accompany this political climate of unity with high-level political attention and sometimes even visits to witness progress firsthand.

2. The Préval Administration will have to demonstrate short term concrete social and economic change, especially in terms of humanitarian assistance, basic needs and jobs. The people of Haiti cannot be once again tested on their trust in the political establishment.

3. The role of the Haitian Parliament in this process is of great importance, for which it will be necessary to provide technical assistance so that the role and functioning of Parliament can be improved.

4. While Haiti has completed the full cycle of elections in accordance with its Constitution, the costly system in place will require, especially at local and municipal levels, much investment in terms of training, to become effective in fostering social and economic development.

5. Capacity building and institutional strengthening, with the active support of the Haitian diaspora, should be a cross-cutting exercise in all projects and programs executed in Haiti.

6. Modernization of the state, especially the judicial sector, is of the utmost importance.

7. Mobilization of the Haitian private sector and civil society, as well as the international private sector, to take part in the implementation of the social and economic programs will not only strengthen the policy of inclusiveness, but also create ownership and facilitate more channels of implementation. 

8. The strengthening of the Haitian National Police should continue and it should, in a phased approach, take over the responsibilities for law and order in the streets of Haiti, providing to individuals and businesses a safe environment. MINUSTAH’s mandate to assist in this process with its contingent of forces cannot be ended before such a level of critical ability and expertise has been created in the Haitian National Police.

9. We look forward to Haiti’s further integration in the sub-region, as I believe the Caribbean Community plays a critical role in assisting Haiti.

10. Coordination of donor assistance both internally and externally is of critical importance, so as to avoid duplication and overlap; programs should be complementary to each other, so that the available resources can be used as effectively as possible.

In closing, I want to take this opportunity to thank all the representatives on the HTF for their participation and attendance, for their excellent and constructive contribution as a team. I also want to include in these expressions of thanks the former OAS Country Representative, Mr. Denneth Modeste, and the staff in the OAS Country Office, who continue to work, sometimes under difficult circumstances, but who are doing an excellent job.

A written report of the activities of the Haiti Task Force will shortly be forthcoming and I shall continue to provide regular reports to this Council on the activities of the HTF, in fulfillment of its mandates.

I thank you.
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